Minutes of the HECA Advisory Panel Meeting held Friday, 12th March 2004, in the Board Room, 6th Floor, Housing Centre.

Present:

Mr Stewart Cuddy – NIHE

Mr Noel Rice – NIHE

Ms Maureen Kerr – NIHE

Ms Jane Kell – NIHE

Ms Bernadette Duffy – EAGA 

Ms Anita Gribben – Energy First

Dr Patrick Waterfield – Institute of Energy

Ms Orla Ward – Belfast Energy Agency

Mr Jack Cassidy - NIHE

Mr Paul Stanfield – Phoenix Natural Gas

Mr Ken Thompson – Coal Advisory Board

Mr Thomas O’Reilly - DFP

Mr David Blevings – NI Oil Federation

Mr Gordon Bell – Energy Saving Trust

Ms Majella McCloskey – NEA (NI)

Mr Colin Nugent – DOE

In Attendance

Stephen Lyle – EST 

Eamon Kelly – BGE(NI)
Stephen Hempill – BGE(NI) 
Apologies:

Mr Francis Toland – BCC

Mr Graham Murton – NIFHA 

Mr Frank McCloskey- RSUA

Mr Andy Frew – Thermacad Consultant

Mr Alastair Pollock – Phoenix Natural Gas
Mr Andy McCrea – NIE 
Mr Barry Steele – NIHE 

	Item
	Minute
	Action

	1.0
	Eamonn Kelly gave a presentation on the new gas pipeline.
	

	1.1
	Following the presentation there were a number of questions.  Mr Cuddy asked about tariffs.  Mr Kelly said that as there will be other suppliers their prices would need to be competitive.  There will be many dependent factors to be taken into consideration when setting tariffs but at this stage it would be impossible to give guarantees.
	

	1.2
	Gordon Bell asked if they felt the installer base in N.I. is big enough to progress quickly.  Mr Kelly said he was aware of installers from the North West who were currently working in Belfast so there are resources available, so no immediate problem.  However, he felt in the long-term additional training would be required.
	

	1.3
	Majella McCloskey asked about penetration into the domestic sector.  Mr Kelly said that the final license would decide.  He pointed out that Govt depts will need to become involved to maximise availability.  He also said that gaining large customers will help with costs.  He also confirmed that BGE will be in discussions with NIHE to maximise availability, however, specific dates are difficult to give and NIHE cannot hold up programmes of conversions.
	

	1.4
	Patrick Waterfield made the point that whilst Mr Kelly had pointed out that there was no immediate problems with gas supply that it was still a finite resource and renewable solutions and sustainability need to be kept in mind.

Mr Kelly left to attend another meeting.
	

	2.0
	Previous Minutes
	

	2.1
	The previous minutes were agreed.
	

	3.0
	Matters arising
	

	3.1
	E.U. Directive on Energy in Buildings
Thomas O’Reilly clarified the following:

· DFP will be the lead Agency for implementation and Building Regulations will be the mechanism.
· DSD will probably be lead Agency in relation to certification of domestic properties.
· DOE will be responsible for public buildings (non residential).

· Patrick Waterfield said that the NIHE should write to David Crothers and copy to Bill White over concerns about the implementation of certification.
· Construction Services have changed name and are now known as Central Procurement Department.
	N Rice

	3.2
	Insulation Presentation
The insulation presentation will take place at the next meeting.
	B Steele

	4.0
	Stephen Lyle a consultant for EST gave a presentation on the community energy programme.
It was confirmed that:

· Jan 2005 is the last date for applications.

· Money must be spent by 31st March 2006.

· The bidding dates are:  30th April 2004;  31st July 2004; 
31st October 2004 and 31st January 2005.
	

	4.1
	Following the presentation Noel Rice reiterated the NIHE’s position on the programme.  The requirement for a wet system in NIHE lower blocks mean that the costs would be prohibitive, e.g. it could mean 1,000 tenants not getting gas or oil to allow 200 to get CHP.  The situation would be looked at again on completion of the heating replacement programme in the general housing stock.
	

	4.2
	Jack Cassidy also made the point that other options such as better fabric may be more effective and feasibility studies are ongoing.  Stephen Lyle pointed out that the NIHE could get part funding for the feasibility studies.  To be looked into.
	J Cassidy

	4.3
	Patrick Waterfield pointed out that design, build, own and manage plants for mixed tenure developments are a very attractive option and this may be a possibility for H.As.
	

	5.0
	Noel Rice gave a presentation on the fuel poverty statistics.  The deeper analysis of the figures demonstrated that income is a major factor in fuel poverty with many households requiring a minimum increase of £1,500 to have any major impact on the figures.  Whilst energy efficiency improvements will bring some households out of fuel poverty for many they will slightly alleviate but not remove the problem due to extremely low incomes.  Noel felt that more needed to be done at the highest levels to improve income in N.I. and pointed out the discrepancy between N.I. income and the rest of the U.K.
	

	5.1
	Bernadette Duffy pointed out that at local level EAGA has sent a proposal to the Dept. to allow them to carry out Benefit Health checks.  They are awaiting a response.
	

	5.2
	Patrick Waterfield said that houses should still be as thermally efficient as possible and suggested that a payment to be used specifically on energy may be a solution.
	

	5.3
	Majella McCloskey said the fuel poverty strategy should be available late April.  The consultation responses are being collated at present, however, Majella felt that the suggestion of a high level inter-departmental task force would not be implemented.  Whilst the DSD were committed to fuel poverty she felt that the other relevant depts were not coming on board at the necessary level.  She requested the Panel to write to DSD to encourage this task force.  Stewart Cuddy said he agreed that DSD should engage other depts and undertook to write on behalf of the Panel.
	S. Cuddy

	5.4
	Gordon Bell asked how many of the 33% fuel poor were eligible for Warm Homes.  Noel said that around ½ of them already had full central heating systems.
	

	6.0
	Energy Performance in Buildings
	

	6.1
	David Blevings said it was his understanding that not only would public buildings have to display energy certificates but also boiler efficiencies, etc.  Patrick Waterfield said this has not been entirely clarified and further explanation would be required.
	

	7.0
	Warm Homes 
	

	7.1
	Bernadette Duffy updated the meeting.
Warm Homes Scheme Feedback

Statistics for Year 3 to date

Statistics as at 27.02.04

Referrals received 
-
11,304

Area 1
-
2,498

Area 2
-
2,165

Area 3
-
2,268

Area 4
-
1,648

Area 5
-
2,725

Surveys Allocated
-
8,586


  Completed
-
6,747

Insulation Works Allocated
-
1,121


  Completed
-
4,963

Heating Jobs Allocated
-
864


  Completed
-
1,744

Total Actual Spend to date
=
£9,160,891.05

Total Committed Spend to date
=
£11,813,371.05

Total DSD funding for 2003/04 had originally been £8.85m but an additional £1.8m was made available at the end of 2003 bringing total funding up to £10.65m.

DSD accountant is presently working with the NIHE to draw up guidelines to make provision for work carried out in this financial year but only submitted for payment until 31st March 2004 – date still being discussed.

Indications are that all DSD funding will be fully utilised. 
	

	8.0
	Oil Safety Campaign
	

	8.1
	Noel Rice said that the NIHE and others had been lobbying for the regulation of the oil industry but so far the Dept. had not felt it necessary.  The lobbying is continuing but in the meantime the NIHE, GCC, NI Oil Federation, OFTEC and the Fire Authority had launched a safety campaign.  David Blevings circulated some promotional material.  Briefing sessions are being offered to all the Political parties.  David thanked the partners for their work from the oil industry and said that regulation would still be the best deal for the customer and supported continued lobbying.
	

	9.0
	EEACs – Sustainable Energy Centre Proposal
	

	9.1
	Orla Ward outlined a proposal from the EST to create 20 “Sustainable Energy Centres” from the existing 52 EEACs.  The remit of the centres would change and performance would be measured in terms of outcomes and measures installed.  There will be one contact for N.I., however, the tender would be open for bidders across Europe.  The existing 3 EEACs in N.I. are in discussions at the moment to decide how to move forward.  They will also be speaking to key funders and going to wider consulation.  Orla invited anyone who wished to discuss the matter further to contact her.

The EST plan to run 4 pilot projects by Sept 2004 and then roll out the remainder.  Full implementation by 2008.  NI EEACs are keen to have one of the pilots here and are lobbying for same.  DETI have expressed an interest which may help the case for N.I.
	

	10.0
	Review of Building Regulations
	

	10.1
	Noel Rice pointed out that DFP have a consultation document on their website inviting comments on how the Regulations should be set out.  The pro forma on the website must be used otherwise comments may not be taken on board.
	

	10.2
	It was confirmed that the U.K. regulation for SEDBUK A & B boilers to be used from 1st April 2005 will be applicable for N.I.  Consultation to take place at the end of August.  It was noted that the requirement to use these more expensive boilers could lead to fewer conversions for the NIHE.
	

	10.3
	The certification issue is not included in the review at the moment but will be included in the Review of Part F.
	

	11.0
	Recent Renewables Proposals
	

	11.1
	Noel Rice referred to NIHE’s existing renewable projects, i.e. P.V. at Castlereagh and solar water heating in Bangor and said they had been successful despite some concerns about the P.V. Payback period.  The NIHE are now involved in new projects to test other technologies.  A “Hard to Heat Homes” project will test a combination of technologies including P.V., solar water heating, wind turbine and a ground source heat pump.

Noel pointed out that if the technologies are successful subsidies from Govt. would be required to make it feasible to roll out a programme as they would not be cost effective at this time.
	

	11.2
	The NIHE are also working with Balcas and NIE to pilot a wood burning boiler project in around 3 NIHE properties in Fermanagh.
	

	12.0
	Any Other Business
	

	12.1
	Majella McCloskey said that the Northern Health Board currently have a fuel poverty consultation document out for consultation.  A consultation event is likely to be held on 26th May 2003.  Majella will be in touch with further details.
	M McCloskey

	12.2
	Majella McCloskey offered thanks to both Phoenix Natural Gas and the NI Oil Federation.  PNG had made gas available to a fuel poor household at a cost to themselves and the NI Oil Federation had assisted a fuel poor family on a one-off basis getting them onto paypoint as they could not afford the large fills.
	

	12.3
	Gordon Bell reported that the Grants for small to medium enterprises had been taken over by the Carbon Trust from EST.  EST had £100k for grant aid for small projects.
	

	13.0
	Date of next meeting

	13.1
	The next meeting will be on Friday, 2nd July 2004 at 10.00am in the Board Room, 6th Floor, The Housing Centre.


